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Leaning In to Healthy Eating
STEVE PRUSSACK: Everybody’s on the call and we’re ready 
for our next session. Welcome to Veganpalooza 2012 
Vegetarian World Summit. I’m your co-host Steve Prus-
sack, and we’re ready to introduce our next guest. We’d 
like to welcome Dr. Jameth Sheridan, naturopathic doc-
tor, originator of HealthForce Nutritionals healing 
foods, and respected leader and researcher in the vegan 
raw food movement. Let’s welcome to the show our friend 
and co-host, Dr. Will Tuttle.

DR. WILL TUTTLE: Thank you, Steve. It’s really awesome, 
actually, to be here with Dr. Jameth Sheridan because 
he is someone who has been intensively researching 
every dimension of vegan nutrition and vegan fitness 
for close to 30 years. He’s also, as you said Steve, 
he’s the co-founder of HealthForce Nutritionals, which 
is really one of the premier companies really in the 
world, I would say, for nutritional superfoods and so 
forth. So he’s highly respected in the movement, and 
this’ll be a real great chance to talk to someone who’s 
got a lot of information for us from a nutritional an-
gle and thriving as a vegan. So I’d like to go ahead, 
Dr. Sheridan, and just begin by asking you who are the 
healthiest vegans that you have encountered in all your 
years of working with vegans and working with people to 
live a healthy life?

DR. JAMETH SHERIDAN: That’s a great question, and thank 
you for having me on Veganpalooza. It’s an honor to be 
here and to be speaking with these other esteemed 
speakers who are passionate about health, healing, and 
veganism. It’s a great question, and in today’s move-
ment, you would think, a lot people would think the 
logical answer to that is someone who’s been a long-
time raw fooder. I’ve been into raw foods now for about 
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25 years or so. One of the, not the primary founder of 
the movement by any means, but one of the early pio-
neers of the movement when it was weird to be a raw 
fooder. Let’s go over, I’m going to give you some in-
formation first, and let you know whether I think that 
the healthiest type of vegans would be a raw fooder or 
not.

There are five reasons a raw food diet has a lot of 
merit, very compelling merit, and it’s healthy, and 
these five reasons to my knowledge are not talked about 
by anyone else. They’re not recognized so much in the 
raw food movement. In raw foods, and this is how I was 
taught by some of the early gurus, there are basically 
two classifications of food, and two only: raw and 
cooked. Everything raw is good for you. Everything 
cooked is not. It’s as simple as that. Whether it’s ca-
cao, good for you raw, bad for you cooked; nuts and 
seeds, good for you raw, bad for you cooked; anything. 
It’s just two categories of food, which causes a lot of 
people to think all they need to do is eat raw foods, 
raw animal products, raw goat products, raw nuts and 
seeds with enzyme inhibitors in them, raw cruciferous 
vegetables that are hard to digest, other things, if 
they just have that information. The five reasons that 
people haven’t been able to achieve amazing levels of 
health incorporating raw foods is you don’t just go raw 
from eating cooked. You’re not eating cooked Twinkies 
and cooked steak one day and the next day you’re eating 
a raw Twinkie and a raw steak. It’s not possible.

The first thing that the vast majority of people do 
when they go raw, I’m talking 99%, maybe 95%, maybe 
more, is you are a vegan. Classic hard-core raw foodism 
is veganism. It is the first tenet. You are all of a 
sudden a vegan, just by becoming a vegan alone, if you 
just give up animal products, even if you’re a junk-
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food vegan, the level of your health is going to be so 
much better, unless you’re doing something ridiculous 
and stupid like all you’re eating is white sugar, white 
flour, and hydrogenated oil. That’s technically a ve-
gan, but that’s kind of a ridiculous example and I’m 
not going to address something like that here. We’re 
talking about a normal diet. Just being vegan is a huge 
benefit to your health.

Second thing you’re doing on a raw diet is the vast ma-
jority of the foods you’re eating is organic because 
raw fooders are very health-conscious. It’s part of the 
whole culture of raw foodism. You’re now an organic ve-
gan, which is a huge difference. Now you’re not having 
pesticides, herbicides, you’re not destroying the 
planet, you’re not being a repository for them in your 
own body, you’re not filtering all those pesticides out 
into your body.

Third reason is you’re now eating whole foods. For the 
most part, if you compare a raw food diet, even to 
let’s say a normal conventional diet, normal conven-
tional diet has very few whole foods, and what the 
whole foods are is usually canned foods or frozen foods 
or some kind of processed food that looks kind of whole 
but has been altered. When you’re a raw fooder, you’re 
eating all whole foods, things that you can recognize 
what it was, what you ground it up from, not a fraction 
there, an isolate there. As a whole food organic vegan, 
that is a massive influx of health in your body. You 
can eat anything you want as a whole food organic ve-
gan. That would be a godsend to virtually everyone on 
the planet to be eating that. Just a godsend. So many 
diseases are going to go away. You’re going to have so 
much more vibrancy, so much better musculature, so much 
better weight control. You’re going to be able to think 
better, have more energy, have more life, recover from 
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what would otherwise be considered incurable diseases. 
I’m not saying that will cure everything, but there are 
people that have done that and overcome some things 
that they should have been dead decades ago.

But there’s more when you go on a raw food diet, be-
cause you do more than just become a whole food organic 
vegan. On a raw food diet, people eat a much larger 
quantity of fruits and/or vegetables. Some raw food di-
ets don’t like vegetables, some raw food diets don’t 
like fruits, but either way, when you’re on a raw food 
diet, there’s a huge emphasis on fruits and/or vegeta-
bles. So it’s not like you’re just eating grains or po-
tatoes or other things. You’re eating a lot of fruits 
and vegetables, even if these vegetables, let’s say, 
are steamed. So you’re a whole food organic vegan eat-
ing a lot of fruit, and most people do that fresh, and 
a lot of vegetables, whether they be raw or cooked. 
That’s a huge thing. You’re having so many phytonutri-
ents, so many healing phytonutrients, coming from the 
fruits and vegetables, so many antioxidants, so many 
vitamins, so many minerals, there’s so much benefit 
there.

On top of that, you now are eating foods that are fresh 
and raw. Not just the fruits and vegetables that are 
dried, but a fresh and raw food. When you are a raw 
fooder, the good raw fooders, tend to eat a lot of 
fresh foods, fresh salads, sprouted things, wheatgrass 
juice, fresh juices, fresh vegetables, fresh fruits, 
and that makes a huge difference. But if you take all 
those five reasons, raw #5 is only 20% of the reason 
why a raw food diet is so healthy: 20% being vegan, 20% 
organic, 20% whole foods, 20% fruits and vegetables, 
20% raw. But it’s given 100% of the credit. It’s like 
having a team of experts come do a task for you, each 
one having 20% of the skills, and then just saying it’s 
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just this one woman who did it. She was the one who did 
it. Hire her to do everything else. As a result of 
that, people don’t think that any of those other things 
have any merit. So they make mistakes on raw foods. One 
of the things they might do is eat dehydrated foods all 
the time and not have a lot of fresh foods, or they 
might eat massive quantities of nuts and seeds and not 
have enough fruits and vegetables. Or if you think 
about some other things, such as cacao, which has its 
use in life, cacao whether it’s raw or cooked has 
caffeine-like theobromine in it, which is an adrenaline 
stimulant and has hurt people’s health so badly, re-
gardless of whether it’s raw. There are raw herbs, raw 
spices, and other things like mushrooms and foxglove 
herb and so many other things that will actually kill 
you if you take them whether they’re raw or cooked. So 
just because something’s raw doesn’t mean it’s healthy, 
and just because something’s cooked doesn’t mean it’s 
healthy.

There are two other key issues in raw foods which are 
just assumed. One of those is enzymes, that all cooked 
foods destroy your enzyme levels. It’s ironic – enzymes 
are critically important, though – that the research 
done on enzymes to prove that raw foods are great and 
all cooked foods are bad, meaning brown rice and cauli-
flower and Kentucky Fried Chicken are in the same cate-
gory, was done by Edward Howell a long time ago, dec-
ades ago, on raw nuts and seeds. He found that raw nuts 
and seeds greatly increase the pancreas size of experi-
mental animals. Not that I’m endorsing those experi-
ments that they did on animals at all. It was raw nuts 
and seeds that caused that, not anything cooked. Yet 
we’re not supposed to eat anything cooked. That’s just 
throwing out the baby with the bathwater. For decades 
in the raw food movement, few people soaked their nuts 
or seeds. Now nuts or seeds – anything that can grow 
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into a plant is a seed, whether it has fat in it or not 
– have things called enzyme inhibitors in them. They 
inhibit the enzymes in that nut or seed so there’s no 
biological activity. This is a survival mechanisms, 
which is why you can have seeds last many years, and in 
many cases decades, hundreds, and in some cases we’ve 
known of seeds that have lasted thousands of years. 
It’s essentially a biological cryogenic freeze, and 
it’s put there for a reason. So not only can you not 
get at the enzymes that are in this nut or seed or any-
thing with enzyme inhibitors in it, it actually inhib-
its body’s own enzyme production. It doesn’t inhibit 
production, but it uses up your body’s own enzymes. 
It’s enzyme-negative. Whereas if you took that nut or 
seed and cooked it, let’s go to the other end of the 
spectrum, you roasted it, and you now have carcinogens 
and mutagens because you cooked the heck out of it, 
it’s black and dark, there are acrylamides in it, there 
are so many different things in there. Well, it’s en-
zyme neutral, for sure. Not pro or con, but it’s not 
good for you. We’ve gone way over the top in the oppo-
site direction. I’d much rather have the raw, unproc-
essed nut or seed. But it’s raw nuts or seeds that show 
that enzymes, not brown rice, not cauliflower, so we 
need to question the whole enzyme theory, not that it’s 
not important, but how do you get it. So many raw food-
ers will eat foods, nuts, seeds, grains, other things, 
that are not soaked, that are not sprouted, that have 
enzyme inhibitors in them, but they won’t eat steamed 
broccoli because they’re taught that steamed broccoli 
is poison and has no enzymes and this raw food here has 
enzymes, even though it has enzyme inhibitors. It’s 
half the information. I was one of those people that 
would rather do that than eat something cooked because 
raw was my religion. I was going to be raw, damn it, no 
matter what.
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The other fault in a raw food philosophy is leukocyto-
sis. I guess I didn’t mention, I guess I just forgot, I 
should have. When you soak nuts and seeds, for the most 
part you eliminate the enzyme inhibitor because the nut 
or seed knows that you’ve soaked it in water and, as-
suming it’s warm enough water, the conditions are right 
such that it can start to growth processes inside of 
it. It can release these enzyme inhibitors. It doesn’t 
release them into the water. It transforms them and 
changes them within the nut or seed itself, and it can 
start growing, which means the protein starts to turn 
into amino acids, the vitamin content skyrockets, a lot 
of really great things happen when you soak your nuts 
or seeds and to a certain extent sprouting is even bet-
ter, depending on how far you sprout. So that is the 
way around that issue.

Leukocytosis, another issue, meaning the raising of the 
body’s white blood cell count. What I was taught, and 
what is still taught, is that Paul Kouchakoff, M.D., I 
believe it was the ‘30s that he did these experiments, 
was that cooked food, anything cooked, causes a raise 
in the body’s white blood cell count just as if you had 
been infected with food poisoning, with a poison. Your 
white blood cell count goes up because your white blood 
cells defend your body from foreign invaders, and 
cooked food was treated exactly the same as if you had 
ingested poison. I read that, I talked to people about 
that, I believed it. That’s very serious. You don’t 
want to be poisoning yourself three times a day. That 
alone is enough to become a raw fooder, and that alone 
is enough to prove that all cooked food is poison, if 
that in fact were true. Now if you look a little fur-
ther at Kouchakoff you find out that according to him, 
when you added half your diet cooked and the other half 
of your meal raw at the same time, leukocytosis did not 
occur. So his own research shows that, that you can 
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have half raw, half cooked. Now it’s hard to find out 
exactly what Paul Kouchakoff was using because it was a 
long time ago. There are so many different accounts. 
This leukocytosis information has been unable to be du-
plicated with modern scientific equipment. To my knowl-
edge I’m the first one who’s tried to do this, and I’ve 
tried to do it repeatedly, but there are some other 
people in Dr. Gabriel Cousens’s group and have been un-
able to do it, unable to duplicate leukocytosis with 
vegan foods.

The first thing I tried to duplicate that with was 
years ago, I was doing an experiment, didn’t normally 
eat this, but I ate two and three-quarters of these 
huge vegan cookies, the most toxic vegan cookies I 
could find. They had white sugar, white flour, and hy-
drogenated oil in them. Before I ate the cookies, I 
looked at my blood with live blood cell analysis, my 
blood was spread apart everything looked good, every-
thing was flowing well. Then I went ahead and went and 
took my blood at a lab. I then ate the cookies. I 
couldn’t eat all three of them. I could only eat two 
and three-quarters of them because I was nauseous, my 
heart rate was elevated, I was a little bit dizzy, and 
I was tired because I just ate so much fat, so much 
sugar, so much white flour. Looked at my blood with 
live blood cell analysis, and I did not have any more 
white blood cells on the microscope, on the screen. My 
blood was completely clumped together, everything was 
sludging, everything was slow. I went into the lab, 
which confirmed that the cookie was in my bloodstream. 
Went back to the lab, had my blood tested again. Now 
when the blood tests came back, the first blood test 
showed I had a low level of cholesterol, not too low, 
healthy, low level of triglycerides, healthy level of 
blood sugar, healthy level of insulin. After the 
cookie, when my blood looked horrible and I went to 
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have the lab, got the lab results, my cholesterol was 
high, my triglycerides were through the roof because 
the cookie was in my system, and my insulin was up, my 
blood sugar was up. The cookie was clearly in my body, 
but my white blood cells were unchanged. No difference. 
There was no leukocytosis whatsoever induced by that 
cookie. I’ve done that experiment on myself and others 
many times. I’ve been unable to duplicate this with 
cooked vegan food.

Now what I have been able to duplicate this with is any 
animal product. I mean any. Now I haven’t done this 
with babies. I’ve just done this with grown adults. 
Animal products, raw or cooked, in a human being cause 
massive leukocytosis every single time I’ve tested. I 
had volunteers for this, I wasn’t willing to do that 
myself, and that is surprising, perhaps, to some. They 
would think that the raw animal products don’t cause 
leukocytosis because raw is law and raw is everything 
and that’s why you should eat raw. If raw foods are 
okay, then raw animal products are okay – except they 
cause mass leukocytosis. When they’re cooked, they also 
cause the same amount of leukocytosis. It doesn’t mean 
there are not other harmful elements when you cook an 
animal product, but raw alone is leukocytosis, and 
here’s why I believe this happens. When someone is, I 
should say, unfortunate enough, or also fortunate 
enough if they don’t have an organ or they’ve been dam-
aged, to get an organ transplant operation, they get 
someone’s liver. If you get someone else’s liver, your 
body is going to be attacking that liver for as long as 
it can, and it’s going to try to kill that liver be-
cause it recognizes that liver’s DNA protein signature 
as not being you. It’s not a part of your biology and 
your human body. It’s a foreign invader, a big giant 
tumor, a big giant parasite or bacteria, and your body 
does everything it can to reject that organ. This is 
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not an experiment or theory of mine; this is a well-
known medically, which is why when people get organ 
transplant operations, to have that organ stay in their 
bodies, to have your own body not kill and reject it, 
you have to take immunosuppressive drugs for the rest 
of your shortened life or your body will get rid of 
that. You’re basically having leukocytosis happen all 
the time when you have an organ transplant coming in 
unless you take a drug to suppress that function of 
your body. When you eat an animal product, it’s the 
same thing as an organ transplant coming in your body. 
An animal product is a protein DNA signature that’s 
biologically different from yours, but it’s close 
enough to tissue, to flesh tissue, for your body to 
recognize this is supposed to be but it’s not you, and 
we’re going to attack this and we’re going to raise the 
white blood cell count. That is the reality of leukocy-
tosis. It’s an animal product issue, not a cooked food 
issue. That’s huge for people to know.

DR. TUTTLE: What is leukocytosis actually, what are the 
symptoms of, is there any symptoms of that or is it 
just meaning your body is under attack kind of?

DR. SHERIDAN: No, it means your body is under attack, 
the same thing if you had an infection or had consumed 
poison. Your white blood cell count raises up. Now 
there’s also a huge difference between that white 
sugar, white flour cookie I ate, and hydrogenated oil 
cookie, two and three-quarters that I ate, big ones, 
and steamed broccoli. Both are vegan, but one is crap 
for you and will lead to disease and unhealthy and un-
happiness, and the other one will lead to extreme 
health. These are important things to bear in mind with 
a whole foods vegan diet. I have seen lots of people 
thrive on a raw food diet, and I’ve seen it change peo-
ple’s lives dramatically, especially coming from a tra-
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ditional diet, even a junk food or processed vegan 
diet, because all of a sudden, now you’re doing organic 
whole foods, fruits and vegetables, and a lot raw. 
There’s so much benefit there. It’s literally turned 
people’s health around. I also see raw foodism, in its 
extreme, being the worst thing that has ever come upon 
veganism, by far. Now that sounds strange, and I am a 
huge raw food eater. I’m not 100% raw; I have been in 
the past. The reason I say that is people will get into 
some challenges with raw foods. They’ll speak to their 
gurus about raw foods – because this is how we’ve all 
been taught, any of us that have been taught by others 
have been taught this, many of us have updated what we 
do over the years – if something’s going wrong, it has 
nothing to do with you being all raw, it’s just you 
need to be more cleansing, you need to be more raw, you 
need to be on this new raw food supplement or this raw 
new superfood or this or that, but it couldn’t be any-
thing wrong with your diet. Now if you have a regular 
standard American diet, the amount of health challenges 
and nutritional deficiencies and toxicities that you’re 
subject to is immense. If you go on a vegan diet, the 
amount of toxicities and diseases that you’re subject 
to is far less. If you go on a whole food organic vegan 
diet with lots of fruits and vegetables, your deficien-
cies are even less, your toxicity is even less, and 
amount of disease you’re subject to is even less. The 
more you go up the spectrum, the less likely you are to 
have a challenge, a health challenge. But if you have a 
health challenge as a raw fooder, you’re not allowed to 
go back to eating anything cooked because it’s all poi-
son, and because that’s spoken, I see so many raw food-
ers go back to eating Doritos and cheese steaks, ice 
cream and pizza, because it’s all cooked. There’s no 
problem. Forget that people have overcome heart disease 
and cancer and arthritis and osteoporosis and so many 
health challenges and lupus on a whole food vegan mac-
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robiotic diet, which doesn’t let you do anything raw 
for the most part. How could you possibly overcome 
those diseases on a poisonous diet? This is not an en-
dorsement of that diet either. It’s just hugely up the 
spectrum, and it’s not poisonous. So for example if 
you’re a raw fooder and you’re craving salt, let’s talk 
about, if the a philosophy of raw food that you’re into 
eschews salt because iodine’s chemically processed, 
ultra-high heated, deficient salt is bad for you, 
therefore Celtic sea salt, unrefined sea salt, miso, 
gluten-free tamari and things like that are also bad 
for you. It’s the baby with the bathwater principal. So 
if a raw fooder craves salt and they’re not allowed to 
have actual salt, they’ll start to crave things that 
are naturally salty. The most naturally salty things 
that you can consume are things that are either in the 
ocean, such as fish, or things that are naturally 
salty, and the most naturally salty thing that you can 
consume is blood. Blood is very salt and actually has a 
very tamari-like, which has a high in salt, flavor. So 
many people on a raw food diet fail or fail one aspect, 
and they go back to eating animal products. They go all 
the way over, everything in the whole vegan world. and 
I have actually never seen someone who has, maybe some-
one has seen this, and I’m open to it having be the 
case, but I’ve never seen someone who an aspect of ve-
ganism or raw food veganism hasn’t worked for that 
hasn’t been able to solve that better through a vegan 
paradigm. But I haven’t been able to see that be solved 
most of the time through 100% raw paradigm. So in the 
long answer to who are the healthiest vegans you’ve en-
countered, it’s long-term people who eat vegan organic 
whole foods lots of fruits and vegetables and a high 
percentage of raw food, but not 100% raw fooders. There 
are some exceptions to this, but I’m talking about peo-
ple in general, people en masse. That’s what I recom-
mend after about 27 years in holistic health, and I was 
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raw from 1990 to 1993, 100%. Had a lot of benefits in 
that and a lot of challenges and just been deeply in-
volved in that philosophy every since and seen so many 
pros and cons, and I’m convinced that for the vast ma-
jority of the people, that a whole food vegan diet high 
raw with a certain percentage of cooked, depending on 
your body type, anywhere from let’s say 10-40%, depend-
ing on the season and your body type, is optimum for 
people.

DR. TUTTLE: Great, thanks. That’s a great summary un-
derstanding the key, those five keys. Vegan is the pri-
mary one it seems like, that’s the foundation, and then 
organic, that’s so important, and getting so many more 
vitamins and nutrients and minerals and so forth not 
all the toxins, and have it be unprocessed. Those three 
right there are enormous, I agree. We would have a com-
plete transformation of human health and consciousness 
on the entire planet with those, and then the other 
two, fruits and vegetables and fresh, that’s interest-
ing. Great. That’s great, yeah. So what about some of 
the concerns people have about deficiencies? I was won-
dering if you could just sort of touch on maybe rela-
tively briefly on vitamin D2, D3, vitamin B-12, the es-
sential fatty acids, calcium, you’ve already touched I 
think a little bit on salt. Maybe you could talk about 
that area a little bit because I think that area that 
people–

DR. SHERIDAN: I’ll try to do it briefly to respect the 
time. Vitamin B-12 deficiency is an issue for human be-
ings alive in today’s day and age. It is not a vegan-
specific issue. Approximately 40% of the average popu-
lation is B-12 deficient. B-12 deficiency tests were 
not made for and were not discovered on a population of 
vegans. It was discovered in the general population who 
is not vegan. But if you are vegan and you’re B-12 de-
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ficient, it’s because you’re vegan. Now that’s not ac-
curate whatsoever. If you’re B-12 deficient, you’ve got 
to become sufficient. Now I’ve done a lot of research 
with probiotics and probiotics combined with green 
foods that provide rock-solid B-12 and methylmalonic 
acid levels and I’m one of the cases that hasn’t taken 
isolated B-12 for 27 or 28 years now, and I have opti-
mum levels of those things. There’s other people that 
don’t, whether they’re vegan or not, and either get the 
proper, and in this case the only one I’ve researched 
is my green food, to do that, or just take a B-12 sup-
plement and be done with the issue. It’s easy fix. Not 
specific to vegans. Take it, be done with it, you don’t 
have to worry about it anymore. Easy.

Fruitarians in my experience, long-term fruitarians, 
and there’s some very healthy fruitarians depending on 
their body types and so forth. But in my experience – 
and I hope if some of you are fruitarian, they’re not 
going to get all upset about this, of which I was for 
quite a while – I see them being the most deficient in 
B-12, in essential fatty acids, in minerals, in so many 
different things as a group, as a whole. I’m familiar 
with a lot of the famous fruitarians, even the ones who 
are still around, many of which are taking B-12 supple-
ments and other supplements and suffering behind the 
veil without telling their people, which I think is a 
gross lack of integrity. And if you’re a fruitarian-
type person out there taking B-12 or you know someone 
else taking B-12 but you’re not teaching your people 
that, I ask you come clean and stop doing that. I’m not 
going to mention anyone who’s doing that on the line 
here, but I know of them.

Vitamin D2 versus D3, and also you just want to talk 
about vitamin D in general, D2 is the vegan source of 
vitamin D and it actually is, so many different plants 
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have it in there. Alfalfa has it in there, kelp has vi-
tamin D2, lots of the edible mushrooms – all of which 
should be cooked, the edible mushrooms – have vitamin 
D2. There are lots of sources of vitamin D2 naturally 
if you’re eating a whole foods varied plant-based kind 
of green herbally based diet. However, vitamin D is 
something we’re supposed to get from primarily from be-
ing in the sun. Whether you’re white or black or any-
where in between, you need a certain amount of sun to 
get enough vitamin D in general into your system. Now 
D3 you don’t, you make, when you get into the sun, you 
make very little vitamin D3 and for the most part, vi-
tamin D3 only comes from animal products. There actu-
ally are some vegan sources of D3 now, but I don’t rec-
ommend those either. Vitamin D3 is a destination form. 
It’s not the precursor. I want to just relate this to 
beta carotene. We all I think know beta carotene comes 
from carrots and spinach and spirulina and lots of dif-
ferent things. It’s a precursor to vitamin A. Vitamin A 
is extremely toxic if you take it in isolation. Even 
10,000 I.U.s of vitamin A, which is extremely low, can 
cause birth defects for women. It’s unbelievable toxic, 
but you can take unlimited quantities of carrot juice 
or spirulina or naturally occurring whole food beta 
carotene, unlimited, I’m not talking about supplements 
or extracted, I’m about the whole foods, and never have 
any issue of vitamin A toxicity ever because the body 
is smart enough in its wisdom to convert beta carotene 
into vitamin A as needed. There’s a feedback loop 
there. Let’s bring that to vitamin D. Vitamin D3 is 
like vitamin A. it has a known toxicity to it. Vitamin 
D2 is like beta carotene. It has no toxicity. When you 
get in the sun, you first start making vitamin D3. De-
pending on your system, regardless of your system, very 
soon you stop production of vitamin D3 and you start 
production of vitamin D2 in the sun because your body 
knows if it keeps making vitamin D3, you are going to 
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overcalcify your joints. You’re going to start pulling 
calcium from your bones and from your teeth because 
there’s so much vitamin D3 in there, and you’re going 
to start having osteoporosis, not osteoporosis, you’ll 
start having osteoarthritis, which has happened to so 
many people from taking large amounts of vitamin D3 
supplements. D2 is the safe form that converts to D3 as 
needed. So I strongly recommend that people who think 
they have issues with the vitamin D to consume a D2 
supplement, not a D3.

DR. TUTTLE: Great, thanks. Very interesting. What about 
the essential fatty acids?

DR. SHERIDAN: Essential fatty acids is something that 
is talked about so much that if you’re a vegan you need 
to convert the omega-3s in things like flax and chia, 
so many other different things, soybeans, oats, wal-
nuts, hemp seeds, so many things have omega-3 in them, 
into the more complicated forms known as EPA and DHA. 
What you’re not taught is that especially EPA has de-
finitive toxicities. EPA will sit in the blood health-
fully to a certain amount, but if you have too much EPA 
in your system, which people that consume fish or take 
EPA supplements do, your blood will be too thin. It’ll 
actually, you’ll start to have internal bleeding, and 
you can actually test that with a clotting test, with a 
blood test, and it’s known that your blood becomes too 
thin, which means you could have a hemorrhagic stroke 
more likely, it means when you clap, when you walk, 
when you bump into things, you’re going to have inter-
nal bleeding more so. EPA’s also known to be toxic in 
higher quantities, and it’s also known to greatly ad-
versely affect hormone levels, especially in women, and 
it contributes to mustaches and other things later in 
life. Now how can you get all the benefits of EPA with-
out having defined EPA in your system? If you consume 
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the simpler fatty acids in things like flax and chia 
and walnuts and all the other vegan sources of omega-3 
fatty acids will convert as needed in the body to EPA 
and DHA. Now some people will convert it less effi-
ciently than others, and there’s real evidence, there’s 
real hard data, showing that some people that are vegan 
convert the essential fatty acids from vegetable foods 
very, very inefficiently to EPA, meaning hardly any 
converts over. That’s real. So people look at that and 
they say, “Look, you can’t convert this into EPA if 
you’re vegan. Look, see? You see this blood test? This 
is hard empirical data.” But what they’re failing to 
look at at the same time is once you have enough EPA in 
your system, in your blood stream, your body’s going to 
stop conversion of the simple omega-3 fatty acid into 
EPA because it’s smart. The more vegan fatty acids you 
force feed your body, you’re not going get any more 
conversion to EPA because it won’t let you. Now get 
someone who’s deficient in EPA, and the conversion 
process on that exact same person is extraordinarily 
efficient because the body wants the EPA and it needs 
to have it. Do you understand what I’m saying here? The 
body’s efficiency.

DR. TUTTLE: That’s fascinating, right. Yeah, that’s 
very important. What about the thing though that people 
will say, “Vegans probably eating so much of the omega-
6 and not enough of the omega-3, there’s this imbal-
ance.” So I guess we just need to be aware of that 
then, do you think?

DR. SHERIDAN: I don’t think that’s vegans. I think 
that’s everybody who eats lots of oils. I do think 
there’s an imbalance between that, and I do not think 
that oil in general is super natural to human beings. 
Even if you eat some sesame tahini on a raw foods diet, 
you can be on a really high-fat diet, good quality fat, 
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but still far greater fat than you’d ever have in na-
ture whether it be extracted, canola oils, sorghum 
oils, or this, that, those things are not natural to 
us. We were never designed to extract oil and eat it. 
They can be used in some cases healthfully and culinar-
ily. Even sesame tahini, in a jar of sesame tahini, 
there are so many seeds in that jar that get ground 
down really, really fine, and if you have three, four 
tablespoons of tahini, let’s say, tahini’s a great 
food, on your food, you would never be able to eat that 
much sesame seeds in a state of nature. There’d be too 
many seeds. So we are eating a higher quantity of fat 
than we otherwise would and a worse ratio of omega-6 to 
omega-3. Whether you’re vegan or not easy to fix, ei-
ther stop eating so much omega-6, go on a lower or more 
moderate fat vegan diet, or just add sources of omega-
3, and my best source would be things like flax and 
chia seeds soaked and dehydrated or just soaked, or 
soaked, sprouted, and dehydrated is the best way, I 
think. Or if you want to do that culinarily on popcorn 
or something like that, use some actual flax seed oil 
to help balance that out. I’m not opposed to other 
healthy vegan sources of fats, like some nuts and some 
seeds, avocados, which I consider a super food, just on 
a raw foods diet you can get carried away by eating a 
jar of almond butter, a whole bunch of trail mix, a nut 
loaf, and four avocados a day. At that point, in my ex-
perience, you’re far better off eating some whole 
foods, lower fat, lower caloric density, cooked vegan 
foods than you are eating that much fat, especially if 
you’re a woman and you don’t want to have estrogen 
dominance problems.

DR. TUTTLE: Right. Flax seeds, is it a good way also to 
put them in a coffee mill and just kind of grind them 
up and then put them in a smoothie or on a salad some-
thing like that?
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DR. SHERIDAN: Thank you very much for asking that ques-
tion because I failed to mention that. The absorption 
rate for flax seeds, if you take them whole, is ex-
tremely low. Great for moving the bowels, not a real 
laxative, but just for lubricating and moving the bow-
els, and the mucilage has some benefit to it, but you 
are getting, there are enzyme inhibitors in there, but 
you do need to break open every single cell wall in 
that flax or chia seed or you’re not going to get 
utilization out of it, just like chewing. The best way 
to do it is to soak them and then dry them and then do 
something with them. Today there are a lot of companies 
that are soaking and drying seeds in the raw food sec-
tion anyway, or you can get products, my company makes 
one, that are actually sprouted and dried flax and chia 
seeds and consume them that way. Or don’t even worry 
about the enzyme inhibitors because it’s not a make-or-
break issue in this case. Just get the flax seeds, put 
them in your coffee grinder, grind them up, it’s an ex-
cellent way to do it.

DR. TUTTLE: Great. What about say a little bit if you 
think it’s important about calcium and also a little 
bit about salt. That’s interesting.

DR. SHERIDAN: Salt we talked about a little bit earlier 
and the only thing I have to add to that is that it’s 
my experience that many people eat too little sodium, 
that they throw the baby out with the bathwater, be-
cause diets that are high in salt and refined salt are 
also associated with people eating animal products and 
junk foods and so many other things. So they say salt 
is not a component, so let’s throw the baby out with 
the bathwater. I’ve seen people have too low blood 
pressure and not be able to think, and I’ve also seen 
people be dehydrated, grossly dehydrated, from having 
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little to no salt in their diet. Salt helps to retain 
water in your system, and if you have too much salt, 
you retain too much water. But if you don’t have enough 
salt in your system, you will not retain enough water, 
just like on water fasts. It’s been clinically proven 
that most people on long-term water fasts will become 
to some degree dehydrated, no matter how much distilled 
water they consume. There’s not enough salt in the sys-
tem, and the kidneys are working overboard to try to 
conserve the little salt that is left to keep your body 
hydrated. It’s a critical balanced element in the body.

DR. TUTTLE: What about the quality of salt? Do you 
think it’s important to get something like Himalayan 
salt or an ancient kind of…

DR. SHERIDAN: Yes, I do. White, regular white table 
salt is like white refined sugar. It’s crap, it’s gar-
bage, it usually is iodized, if it’s not iodized, it’s 
extracted with a chemical, the temperatures are some-
times in the thousands of degrees to extract it, it’s 
just garbage. It has some salt in it, yes, but it’s 
also garbage salt. Refined processed salt. I recommend 
a source of unrefined salt, whether it be Celtic sea 
salt or Himalayan sea salt, or a better version of that 
would be the sodium content in miso, because miso is 
actually a live superfood, or in something like a 
gluten-free tamari because there’s so many other phyto-
nutrients associated with the salt beyond just the 
salt.

DR. TUTTLE: Great. And do you want to say a few words 
about calcium supplements?

DR. SHERIDAN: Sure. Calcium is critical that we get it 
into our bones and into our system, and one of the 
things we talked about earlier, I just touched on with 
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D3, is calcium is one of so many different elements 
that’s required to build bones. You need calcium, you 
need silica, you need boron, you need phosphorus, you 
need so many other different minerals and vitamins and 
enzymes. If you take calcium on its own, an isolated 
calcium supplement, calcium carbonate, calcium, so many 
different other forms of calcium, it doesn’t have any 
other co-factors and the absorption rate actually into 
your bones or teeth of that calcium is extremely low. 
But it all still, it still gets into your bloodstream, 
it still gets into your body, but it can’t biocombine 
with anything else, so it actually contributes to arte-
rial plaquing and to arthritis. People that take large 
amounts of calcium supplements chronically have those 
diseases at a much higher rate than people that do not. 
Now if you’re taking a calcium supplement that is a 
concentrate of green foods, of herbs, of brown foods, 
it doesn’t matter what color the food is, but it’s just 
a concentrate, but it’s not an extract thereof, it has 
all the balancing factors in there. Then no matter how 
much calcium you take, just like in the case we talked 
about of beta carotene, if it’s in the right form, in a 
food form, there is no toxicity because the body can 
absorb it selectively and it cannot absorb it selec-
tively. So I’m not super high on people taking calcium 
supplements, but I am extremely passioned about people 
taking vegan sources of calcium, which you can get in a 
lot of green foods. You can get in kale, I don’t sug-
gest doing too much kale raw, so many of the green 
foods have so much calcium in them, and it’s in organic 
absorbable form with everything else you need to actu-
ally assimilate that calcium.

DR. TUTTLE: Right, so you’re telling people to get cal-
cium the ways cows get it in a sense, through greens.
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DR. SHERIDAN: One of the benefits of the average person 
taking calcium, though, calcium is an alkaline mineral. 
So there is some benefit in alkalinizing your system 
with that calcium. It’s not horrible. Some of the cal-
cium supplements may also have some D2 or D3, other 
things in there, so there is some benefit, but it’s one 
of those risky benefits. I consider that a neutraceuti-
cal. There are whole foods, there are pharmaceuticals, 
and there are neutraceuticals. Isolated calcium is more 
of a neutraceutical. You just have to be careful with 
it. You can’t just take it like food. I don’t want you 
to think there’s any reason you need to if you’re hav-
ing a whole food vegan diet with a large variety of 
foods and a lot of greens in there.

DR. TUTTLE: Right. What about just the basic idea of 
everyone having their own unique way of absorbing nu-
trients and all that? Do you think if it’s done prop-
erly that everyone can be a vegan?

DR. SHERIDAN: I do, and it’s been my experience, unani-
mously, I mean that’s not the right word, but people 
that I’ve worked with and counseled and that have fol-
lowed my advice, none of them have been able to not re-
turn to veganism, people that have left. It’s only if 
they’ve had a bend where, “No, I’m not going to do 
that.” I have not seen a situation where someone 
couldn’t be a vegan and thrive healthier than being a 
non-vegan. But without a doubt, not everybody has the 
same diet. Not everybody has the exactly the same body 
type. There are men, there are women, there are old 
people, there are children, you’re doing a lot of exer-
cise, you’re doing very little exercise. For example, 
there are some people that say you should consume 80% 
of your diet as fruit, which I strongly advise against 
because I’ve never seen a long-term fruitarian thrive 
in health. Not that there’s not short-term ones, and 
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there’s not that there’s not long-term ones that are 
still around and healthy and can do stuff, but I’ve 
never seen them in optimum health and thriving, in-
variably I see them long-term going into deficiencies. 
Even if there’s a few people out there that might say, 
“Well, I’ve been a fruitarian for 15 years and I’m su-
per healthy and my blood levels are great.” Well, you 
may be an exception, and I think more power to you. No 
reason to change. But I also would ask anyone who’s 
teaching that to recognize there is a huge glut of peo-
ple that it is not working for. Not sure how I got onto 
fruit, but people on fruitarian diets are one of the 
people that lead veganism, and I’ve been able to bring 
them back. A lot of times when people are on fruitarian 
diets, they’ll start to crave animal products. They’ll 
crave a denser source of protein because you’re not 
hardly getting of that in fruit, then they go back to 
animal products. Short-term, they feel better because 
their blood sugar’s balanced all of a sudden and 
they’re getting more minerals and more protein. But 
then after a short amount of time on that, they go 
toxic, and they say, “This is crap,” and then they go 
back all the way to the other side to fruitarianism, 
hardly eating anything. There’s a balance in the middle 
there. It’s called tempeh, it’s called sprouted seeds 
and legumes, it’s called grains, which I am not an 
anti-grain person. if you have a gluten intolerance, 
certainly you don’t want to eat the gluten grains, but 
there’s books on grains about how bad they are using 
research on celiacs, talking about how bad gluten is 
for celiacs, to say grains like millet and amaranth and 
quinoa, which are gluten-free, and rice are bad for 
everybody.

Here’s how I got on fruit: if you’re a competitive ath-
lete and you’re doing muscle-pounding, grueling, inten-
sifying, endurance athletics, and you’ve just come back 
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from a three-hour workout, let’s say, in your garage, 
gym, hiking, whatever you’re doing, and you are tired 
you burn so much glycogen muscle fuel and your blood 
sugar wants to be high because your muscles are hungry, 
the thing I want the most and the things that most peo-
ple’s body want is an immediate source of sugar such as 
fruit or such as, in my case, I will usually do a 
smoothie because I want a whole bunch of fruit and I 
want it right now and I want it to get in my system 
fast because my body is craving it, I require more 
fruit In that case. Depending on someone’s age and 
their body type, they may require more fruit sometimes, 
less fruit other times. So you can certainly have a 
different diet within veganism. I don’t eat exactly the 
same things as my wife, although we eat generally the 
same things. We have our own specificities depending on 
the time of year, etc, what we’re both doing. That is 
critical to recognize, that we all shouldn’t all do ex-
actly the same thing, but it’s also not a reason where 
someone needs to eat animal products. Someone may need 
a higher quantity of protein than is found in let’s say 
just a starch-based diet, and there are many people 
that do require more protein than that. Sometimes for 
them nuts and seeds don’t even do it. Oftentimes 
they’ll be eating too much fat. Those people will need 
to go to legumes, but not raw legumes. Raw legumes are 
notoriously difficult to digest, but if you soak leg-
umes and then cook them, they’re much easier to digest, 
and if you soak the legumes in kelp or kombu, a form of 
kelp, it makes them easier to digest. The best, easiest 
way to consume legumes, which are phenomenally healthy 
for you, incredible quality of protein, incredible 
quality of phytonutrients and unbelievably hormone bal-
ancing, especially balancing of estrogens, does not 
provide estrogens, but balances estrogens, man or 
woman, adult or child, is to sprout them slightly, the 
legumes, and then steam them or any form of cooking 
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that’s wet. Unbelievably digestible. Some people may 
need to do that, and I’ve actually seen people that for 
example were craving fish on more starch-based vegan 
diets which eschewed any source of protein, including 
legumes. This woman was craving fish. I heard her at an 
expo. Another vegan speaker was speaking to her one day 
and said, “This is not for everyone. Not everyone can 
be a vegan.” And I was appalled when I heard this, I 
said, “Oh my god!” So I took the woman and I said, 
“What are you craving, what are you doing?” And she was 
craving fish and said she felt better, she had energy, 
when she had it. I said okay, and what I did with her, 
I kept in contact with her, and I had her do sprouted, 
steamed legumes three times a week with flax seed oil 
on them and a little bit of Celtic sea salt. What that 
provided was a different source of protein, and a much 
higher source of protein, higher than the animal prod-
ucts she was consuming, but this is a low uric acid, 
gentle, but complete powerful plant protein in a higher 
quantity than the fish protein. I had her put flax seed 
oil on there because in case there was any omega-3 is-
sues, she was getting a healthy, natural source of 
omega-3, and instead of the salt in the oceans or in 
the fish’s blood or guts, I had her use Celtic sea 
salt. It completely reversed her craving for fish for-
ever, and she was starting to get arthritic type symp-
toms back and those eliminated when she went on the 
legume program. That’s just one example of someone that 
needed a different approach to veganism.

DR. TUTTLE: Would that be something like sprouted and 
cooked lentils, or split peas

DR. SHERIDAN: Lentils, chickpeas, azuki beans, black 
beans, peas, I think when the beans and peas are fresh, 
I don’t actually think you need to cook them. That’s 
just my theory. If there’s no enzyme inhibitors when 
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they’re fresh, it’s only when they’re dry when they 
have that issue, and I don’t feel bad when I eat those 
fresh peas.

DR. TUTTLE: Right, right. Exactly. What is a vegan war-
rior? How can people become vegan warriors? That’s 
something I think that you talk about specifically.

DR. SHERIDAN: Yes, I consider myself a vegan warrior 
meaning I don’t just approach veganism from a, some 
people have equated veganism, and it really bothers me, 
to like just to reaching out or just a weak, compas-
sionate person that does not hurt animals but doesn’t 
care about their health, and they sit around in ham-
mocks all day, they’re not fighters, they don’t stand 
up for things. And that is total bullshit. There are 
vegans that are fired up that are maniacs, and I’m not 
the only one, that are willing to stand up and fight 
for veganism and fight for things, against things that 
destroy the planet, that destroy compassion, and that 
destroy people’s health. I am one of them. I’m tough 
and buff, I’m not the only one, there are a lot of 
other tough, buff vegans out there that are doing amaz-
ing athletic feats that are not pacifists. I would also 
consider non-physically people like, this is by no 
means inclusive, but Neal Barnard. Clearly a vegan war-
rior. Not a physical vegan warrior, but a vegan intel-
lectual warrior. I have a story that I use at demos pe-
riodically. It’s a prop, and I intentionally maintain a 
muscular physique and I encourage other people to do it 
to show people that vegans can be strong. Just main-
taining a muscular physique has won me so may discus-
sions and arguments of where do you get your protein. 
Because I turn around, and of course if I’m in a gym of 
a bunch of body builders, this doesn’t work, but if I’m 
around regular people, I turn around, and they ask me 
where I get my protein from, I say, “Let me ask you 
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this. Let’s take your shirt off and sweat. Let’s do 50 
or 100 pushups right down here and let’s have this dis-
cussion then.” Usually they can’t do 50 let alone 100 
pushups, and they’re usually out of shape and they’re 
not muscular. It’s like, okay, where do you get your 
protein? You should be asking me how to get protein be-
cause this conversation is wrong. Now it’s a tongue and 
cheek thing and I do it differently depending on peo-
ple, but it stops them in their tracks. You can just go 
online and look at a whole bunch of vegan athletes both 
performing exceptionally well and then vegan body 
builders with gigantic muscles four or five times the 
size of mine. It’s like, look, obviously you can build 
muscle on a vegan diet because this guy’s been vegan 
for a decade, I’ve been vegan for 25 years, and I’d be 
dead and I couldn’t perform. And there are so many ath-
letes that are vegan. So I’m a fired up passionate ve-
gan, and with that, and I encourage other people to be 
vegan warriors. It doesn’t mean going out and raping 
and pillaging. It means being an honorable warrior with 
a code of chivalry like knights or a code of bushido 
like samurai, honorable is the most important, but no 
less a warrior. As vegan warrior, I have a vegan blood 
challenge to those who insist that vegans can’t be 
healthy, that you can’t thrive on a vegan diet, that 
vegans are deficient. And here’s my vegan blood chal-
lenge to anyone who is tough enough to show up in the 
battlefield and accept it and that’s meant to be a 
fight-picker. You show up on stage somewhere in a pub-
lic forum with your body, your mind, and your blood-
work. I want to see you with your shorts on, only your 
shorts, I want to see your body physically, I want to 
see you do activities, I want to see you run, jump, 
lift, hike, play hard, run hard, play fight hard, I 
want to see how you function. I want to see what your 
body looks like and I want a blood test right there of 
you, me, and I’ll assemble other vegan warriors and 
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other people think that it can’t be done. I’m talking 
cholesterol, triglycerides, homocysteine, C-reactive 
protein, blood sugar, insulin, B-12, iron, D3, carno-
sine, fatty acids, hormones, bring the tests on, you 
name it, we’ll test it. We’ll settle this score once 
and for all, and we have it all public. Bring it. Who’s 
going to accept that challenge? I put this challenge, 
I’ve yet to be accepted on it, but I am challenging 
anyone who thinks you can’t be vegan to the vegan blood 
challenge, and I’m waiting for takers.

DR. TUTTLE: Great, I wonder if you’ll get some. That’s 
exciting.

DR. SHERIDAN: I’ll assemble the vegan team. It’s not 
even, the challenge doesn’t even have to be met, but I 
want these people that are saying you can’t be vegan 
because of XYZ to look at the data and see, well, obvi-
ously that’s not the case.

DR. TUTTLE: Right. Great. Well, thank you so much, Ja-
meth. This has been really extremely informative. You 
have some compelling words about what you stand for, 
and you’ve already, I think, talked about them quite a 
bit here at the end, but I just wondered if as a vegan, 
as someone who’s deeply committed to creating a world 
of compassion, of beauty, of integrity, and of justice 
and freedom for everyone, is there anything you’d like 
to share about the way you live your life and how you 
see veganism as part of the larger cultural evolution?

DR. SHERIDAN: Yes, thank you very much. In general I 
stand for a world that treats compassion as a strength 
and not a weakness. I also stand for a world where peo-
ple have a right to be healthy. I stand for a world 
where people have a right to have our Mother Earth also 
be healthy and that people don’t have to use the hor-
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rors of torture and murder of innocent animals and ex-
perimentation on them to justify their own health. I 
stand for a world where cruelty is not the norm, where 
people don’t just turn a blind eye to abject, horren-
dous cruelty of which they probably wouldn’t partici-
pate in if they watched it. These issues are so, 
they’re so visceral, and I’ve seen these things that 
the cruelty that happens to animals. I’ve seen the dev-
astation, if you don’t even care about animals, to peo-
ple’s health, to their families, the amount of diseases 
and misery and death that people go through because, in 
this case because they’re not vegan or not a whole food 
vegan. I’ve seen devastation to the earth because 
there’s so much food being consumed and water and re-
sources being used to feed all these animals to then 
feed humans. I stand for a world where that doesn’t 
happen. I’m so strong about these issues that if I were 
the only one that felt there shouldn’t be cruelty, 
there shouldn’t be ill health, there shouldn’t be ill 
health to the planet, if I were the only one who felt 
that way, I would stand alone. But I know that I don’t 
stand alone in these issues. I know that there’s others 
out there whose hearts beat with true integrity and 
true health and true compassion for the earth and all 
the creatures on it, and if you are one of those peo-
ple, I ask you to stand with me and be a vegan warrior 
for life.

DR. TUTTLE: Wow.

DR. SHERIDAN: Be proud of who you are as a vegan. Wear 
it with pride and show it hard. Don’t back down.

DR. TUTTLE: Very touching.

DR. SHERIDAN: I mean it.
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DR. TUTTLE: Thank you. Thanks so much. Jameth Sheridan, 
Dr. Jameth Sheridan, vegan warrior, and he’s laid down 
the vegan challenge to anyone who wants to take it, the 
vegan blood challenge.

DR. SHERIDAN: Anyone who wants to meet me on the bat-
tlefield, I’ll be there.

DR. TUTTLE: Right. Yeah, I know, and you’re doing it 
actually for the future generations and for the animals 
and for wildlife and for ecosystems and for birds and 
fish and for women and children and for life, for the 
beautiful life that we are a part of on this earth. So 
I want to thank you for that.

DR. SHERIDAN: You’re welcome.

DR. TUTTLE: All right. So I think we’re pretty much out 
of time here. Thanks so much for joining us. Steve, do 
you have anything more you’d like to, anything you’d 
like to contribute here or any final words?

STEVE: I’m not sure what more can be said on that, 
Will. I’m not sure.

DR. TUTTLE: I don’t think anybody wants to add anything 
to that.

STEVE: Wow. We’ll just have to say thank you to our ve-
gan warrior Dr. Jameth Sheridan. His website is 
www.healthforce.com and a powerful what amounts to key-
note presentation to conclude this day here on Veganpa-
looza 2012 Vegetarian World Summit.
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